THE EVENTS INDUSTRY FORUM

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT NCASS, BIRMINGHAM

ON TUESDAY 28TH NOVEMBER 2018
Present:

Steve Heap (Chair), Association of Festival Organisers

Jim Winship (Secretary), the Event Service Association

Andy Grove, Local Authority Event Organisers Group/NOEA
Susan Tanner, National Outdoor Event Association

Michael Hirst, Business Visits and Events Partnership
Mark Laurie, National Catering Association

Alan Fox, National Catering Association

Sally-Anne Dod, National Traction Engine Trust
Steve Blake, IOSH

Alison Drummond, LAEOG

Sean Whittle, PSE

Louise Wilson, Police National Event Intelligence Unit
Kevin Walker, Police National Event Intelligence Unit

Caroline Jackson, Bournemouth University

Paul Hooper – Association of Show and Agricultural Associations

Nigel Cox, Rugby Football Union

Paul Reed, Association of Independent Festival Organisers

Jonathan Reid, Portable Sanitation Europe

Clive Owen, Portable Sanitation Europe

Guests:

George Bacon, British Acrobatic Display Association

Desmond Fitzgerald, Showman’s Guild

Paul Archer, Association of Circus Proprietors of Great Britain
Apologies:
Beverley Griffiths – Emergency Planning College

Mark Harding, UK Crowd Management Association

Andy Lenthall, Production Services Association

Carol Smith, Concert Promoters Association

David Hunt, Chief Fire Officers Association

Debbie Garner, Hire Association Europe

Carl Hagemann, Chartered Institute for the Management of Sports & Physical Activity

Teresa Moore, A Greener Festival

Debbie Garner, Hire Association Europe

Steve Blake, IOSH

Andrew Harrison, ESSA

MUTA

Minutes of Last Meeting

These were approved by the meeting.    
Membership Report

Jim Winship reported that 25 organisations are currently paid up in membership of EIF.     In addition BVEP has a free membership.
Purple Guide

Jim Winship reported that most the chapters have been updated and loaded on the site.  However, there are still a few to be completed:

Police Charging:   This has been put on hold but the meeting agreed that it should be completed.  Jim Winship to circulate the current draft to Louise Wilson and Andy Grove for checking.   The meeting agreed that the advice should be consistent with police guidance.

Medical Chapter:   Drafting of this has been completed and it will be loaded on the site as soon as possible.

Staff Welfare:   This is currently with Mark Harding – Jim Winship to chase.

Sustainability:  Teresa  Moore has completed a first draft which is being circulated for comment/approval.

Drones:   Jim Winship reported that Carl Hagemann had drafted some additional copy and this was awaiting final editing before being circulated to checking.

Disabilities:   Attitude is Everything is working on a draft of this chapter.   Steve Heap to pass on the contact at Changing Places to Ailsa McWilliam at Attitude is Everything.

Structures and Fire:   These two chapters are awaiting checking.

Animal Welfare:  Paul Hooper reported that changes were in the pipeline for 2019 affecting the control of animals at events.   Paul to provide an update for the Purple Guide when appropriate.
The meeting was informed that EIF had now registered for VAT in order to recover this element of cost from the project with Bournemouth University.  This has resulted in VAT having to be charged on subscriptions but it was felt that this did not add enormously to the costs.
EIF still has funding available for grants and it was agreed that Jim Winship would put together a circular that could be sent out by members on this.

Louise Wilson reported that she had attended a meeting at the Home Office where promotion of the Purple Guide as the authoritative source of advice was discussed.    The meeting agreed that promotion of the Guide was to be encouraged.

The issue of indemnity for the authors and publishers was discussed and Steve Heap agreed that he would make further enquiries about the need for this.

EIF Research Project

Caroline Jackson from Bournemouth University briefed the meeting on the project, saying that the gathering of data was providing a big challenge.    As a result the project has fallen behind schedule and there is concern about the time it will take to put together.    She suggested that there were three options:
1. To stick to the original time line and do the best possible with the data available.

2. Postpone publication and extend the project to the full calendar year.

3. To cut the detail requested from organisers and suppliers to make it easier for them to complete.
After some discussion it was felt that the project should not be curtailed as it is important to obtain a detailed picture of the outdoor sector.

It was further agreed that EIF would produce a briefing, with links to the survey, which members could distribute in order to persuade organisers and suppliers to take part in the project.   Steve Heap to draft and Caroline Jackson to provide a word link to the survey to be included in the circular.

The meeting further agreed that support should be sought via the trade media – Bournemouth to produce a press release with an endorsement from EIF – urging people to take part.

It was agreed that the closing data for receiving data should be extended to the end of February 2019.

British Air Display Association

George Bacon briefed the meeting on BADA, its role and its links to the event industry generally.   

Showman’s Guild

Desmond Fitzgerald similarly briefed the meeting on the Showman’s Guild.

Association of Circus Proprietors of Great Britain

Paul Archer briefed the meeting on the Association of Circus Proprietors.

Festival Failures
Steve Heap raised concerns about events that ceased trading after receiving deposits from suppliers.    Members were encouraged to share information on such events, wherever they legitimately could do so.

BVEP Report

Michael Hirst reported that:

Strategy Bid:  Michael said that the Government had moved the Visitor Economy strategy bid to the next level, which was positive.   The next stage would involve negotiating what will be done as a result.   Key areas being looked at include:

· Improving productivity, such as by better utilizing space capacity in the UK;

· Improving skills and career choices in the sector;

· Improving connectivity at events, such as getting people to and from venues and improving communications within venues.

· Reviewing the adequacy and suitability of accommodation around events;

· Improving provision for supporting those with disabilities at events;

· Encouraging better data sharing.
Brexit:   BVEP is keen to encourage all those operating in the event sector to develop contingency plans for a No Brexit situation and to share information on this with Government via BVEP.
Michael also said that Brexit was already having an impact on the sector with some businesses holding back on sponsorships pending the outcome and medical conferences/events, which are often EU funded, feeling they could not commit to spending EU funds in the UK.   There are also serious concerns over supplies of food and other essentials without a deal.
Immigration:   Following representations that the £30K minimum salary requirements are too onerous for workers to coming to the UK, the Home Office appears to have delayed its immigration proposals.   They are also reported to be reviewing the documentation needed for existing EU workers seeing EU settlement status to make them easy to complete.
Event Industry Board:  Michael reported that the Board had held a meeting with representatives from the outdoor sector where various points were raised regarding better Government support.   Key areas being considered include opportunities for selling the UK’s expertise better overseas; ways of adding business programmes to cultural events; and the extension of the theatre tax scheme to live events, which could give some support for new events.
Festival of Britain:  Plans for a Festival of Britain in 2022 have been announced.   Although details have not been announced yet, it is understood that the Festival will cover the whole country and will run throughout the year, which may present some opportunities for event organisers.
Package Travel Regulations:  Michael told the meeting that these regulations are likely to survive beyond Brexit and mean that organisers are responsible for all the elements of any package they put together for visitors/guests, even if they are arranged via a third-party.   For instance, if transport or hotels are included in arrangements for ticket holders, the organizer is now held to be partially liable if anything goes wrong.

Events are Great Report:   Michael reported that BVEP is planning to update this report and would include data from airshows and circuses in future.   Paul Archer told the meeting that circus acts were viewed by some 19 million people annually.

APPG:   The All Party Group, led by James Heapey MP, is currently undertaking a evidence of events.

Tourism Tax: Michael reported that James Heapey was keen on the idea of a tourist bed tax to fund events and hospitality in the UK.  However, others felt this would be an unfair as it would penalize only one section of the industry.   The Minister has also said that he would not support such a tax.

Business Rates:  Steve Heap and Paul Reed both reported that that they had heard little more on the problems of rates being charged to greenfield sites.   However, both felt that it could resurface in the future.
PRS:  Steve Heap reported that since agreement with PRS on a new tariff, his membership seemed to be reasonably relaxed about the new charges which had, in some cases, resulted in reduced levies.    Both the Showman’s Guild and Circus Proprietors reported that they were still seeking to agree new tariffs.

SAG:  The meeting asked Jim Winship to approach Beverley Griffiths for an update on advice about SAGs.

NIEU:   Louise Wilson and Kevin Walker reported on the first year of the National Event Intelligence Unit, saying that it had been successful in helping to target drugs and some of the gangs operating around events.   However, they would like more event organisers to take part in the scheme by agreeing to share information with NEIU.

The Group now has funding for three years, 50% of which comes from the police which is matched by sponsorship by the industry, including Festival Republic (25%).
The meeting asked if the Unit could make its annual report available for circulation by members as it was felt this might help to encourage other event organisers to join in, although not all events necessarily have crime issues.

Louise said that another crime conference is being organized in Reading on 26th February.   Anyone wanting to attend should contact her.

New Members:  The meeting discussed several potential new members and agreed that these should be dealt with individually as they applied to join.
Next Meeting:   The next meeting will be held at 12 noon on 9th April 2019 at NCASS.   NCASS was thanked for hosting meetings and providing refreshments for those attending.
